   

CRTC hears media's fears about Netflix and CanCon ; Insiders say new media don't face same rules; regulators seek facts
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Major players in Canada's broadcasting, movie and TV production industries have won the first round in a campaign to bring a growing number of online broadcasters - including Netflix, Apple TV and other services that deliver programming by means other than cable or satellite - into accordance with long-established rules requiring Canadian content quotas and financial support of Canada's creative infrastructure. 

Last week the federal broadcast regulator responded to the concerns of regulated broadcasters by calling for information from consumers and people in the broadcast- and content-production industries about emerging online broadcasting services using various platforms that fall outside the regulations of the Canadian Radio- television Telecommunications Commission (CRTC). 
Called "over-the-top" or "OTT" because they are exempted from regulation by the CRTC, these services also include dedicated Internet-TV news operations, movie channels such as YouTube Movies, and countless smartphone apps featuring movies, games and more, says Joanne Deer, director of public policy for ACTRA, the nationwide actors' union, which applauds the CRTC's call. 

"Obviously you can't regulate them in the same way as traditional broadcasters are regulated, but our hope is that the CRTC will require these services to offer some level of Canadian content (and) to make contributions to the Canadian Media Fund, which helps finance Canadian production," Deer said. 

The CRTC call was instigated by a letter of concern from a working group comprising 35 unnamed members of Canada's broadcasting and production community, chaired by Alain Gourd, a Montreal-based TV and radio veteran, now a consultant in media strategy and broadcast regulatory affairs. 

The group's concerns were sparked by recent news that Netflix and Apple Inc. are making direct distribution deals with major Hollywood studios that may bypass the regulated broadcasting system in this country. 

"We must have a better knowledge of the total impact of online services, both domestic and foreign, on Canada's broadcasting infrastructure," Gourd told the Star. 

The working group's objectives are "to support the distribution of high-quality Canadian content on all platforms and to continue to ensure the competitiveness of all the players in the Canadian broadcasting system," he added. 

"We have asked the commission to examine the growing emergence of non-Canadian broadcast players in the new digital realm and initiate a public consultation process to determine whether and how such non- Canadian companies should support Canadian cultural programming." 

The federal Conservative government's keen advocacy of open frontiers in Internet delivery systems may provide a stumbling block for the CRTC, if it deems regulations are necessary after June 27, when it closes the door on written comments and consultation on the issue. The regulator is not holding a public hearing at this point. 

Former industry minister Tony Clement has said he opposed opening a consultation on Netflix and other over-the-top services. 

"I'm skeptical of the reasoning of the mainline broadcasters," he told The Wire magazine. "They say they're doing this in the hopes of fairness and equity. I think it's also a way to strangle the competition." 
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